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MEMORANDUM 

TO: Mr. Ramon Trias, Planning and Zoning Director, City of Coral Gables 

FROM: Mario J. Garcia-Serra, Esq. 

IN RE: Venera Project / 1500 Venera - 1515 San Remo / Summaries of Project Design 
Evolution and Neighborhood Outreach 

DATE: January 19, 2018  

 

Provided below are summaries of how the Venera project’s design and program have 
evolved over time with input and direction from City staff as well how the project team has 
responded to concerns from the neighboring property owner at 1537 San Remo amd the Riviera 
Neighborhood Association: 

Project Design Evolution / City Input 

 The initial Development Review Committee application for the proposal was submitted 
on September 9, 2016, after a few months of meetings with the City’s Planning 
Department. A rendering of the initial design is attached as Exhibit “A” to this memo. 
The project is an expansion of the 1500 Venera project which was previously approved 
unanimously by the City Commission 

 The Development Review Committee meeting took place on September 30, 2016. At that 
meeting, concerns were raised by both the Planning Director and the City Architect 
regarding the project’s scale, design, and aesthetics. Modifications to the project were 
made in response. 

 The project was reviewed by the City’s Board of Architects four times on the following 
Board meeting dates: January 26, 2017, March 16, 2017, May 25, 2017, and August 24, 
2017. Between the second and third meetings of the Board of Architects, the project was 
essentially redesigned in its entirety. A rendering of the redesigned plan is attached as 
Exhibit “B”.  

 The revised project design was well received by both City staff and the Board of 
Architects which granted preliminary design review unanimously.  
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 The Planning Department recommended approval of the project to the City’s Planning 
and Zoning Board which also unanimously recommended approval of the project at its 
October 11, 2017, meeting with slightly modified conditions to provide for (1) a $50,000 
developer contribution towards area planning and public realm improvements in addition 
to the $75,000 contribution already proffered for mulit-model mobility contributions, (2) 
the extension of streetscape improvements along the South side of San Remo and the 
North side of Venera for the length of the project site, and (3) to study how to improve 
the SW corner of the project including the loading area. 

 As is indicated above, the project has gone through an extensive City review process and 
has been responsive to all comments received as is evidenced by the unanimous support it 
has received at every point in the development review approval process thus far.  

 Of particular importance to note is that the project’s proposed density of 175 units is 
considerably below the maximum of 207 units which would be permitted pursuant to the 
land use and zoning designations being requested which are already in existence in the 
area surrounding the project site. The project’s proposed density was initially discussed 
with City staff, has stayed constant throughout the approval process, and has never been 
raised as a concern by any City staff, outside consultant, or Board. 

Riviera Neighborhood Association 

 Representatives of the Riviera Neighborhood Association (RNA) attended the first 
neighborhood meeting for the project on August 22, 2017, and expressed tentative 
support for the project. 

 Subsequently, objections were raised by the RNA regarding (1) density / traffic, (2) the 
adequacy of the parking provided, and (3) the potential for shadows being cast on Riviera 
Neighborhood Park. A request was also made to accommodate RNA Board and general 
membership meetings in the multipurpose room of the new development. 

  The project team held two meetings with RNA representatives on October 5, 2017, and 
October 9, 2017. Various City representatives were present at each of these meetings 
including Planning Director Ramon Trias and Parking Director Kevin Kinney. 

 The concerns regarding shadows being cast on Riviera Park were adequately addressed 
by shadow studies which indicated only relatively minor increases in the shadow being 
cast at 6pm in the evening when longer shadows are inevitable anywhere and by the fact 
that the proposed height of the project is the same as the maximum presently permitted, 
97 feet. 

 The Developer has already proffered the use of the project’s multipurpose room for RNA 
meetings once a month contingent upon the RNA otherwise supporting the project. 
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 With regards to the adequacy of parking, Parking Director Kevin Kinney has confirmed 
that the parking provided is sufficient to serve the proposed uses. He did note that a 
medical office if proposed would require more parking. No medical office use is 
proposed and, if one were to be proposed in the future, it would require a separate 
conditional use approval from the City Commission. Based on input from Director 
Kinney, the Developer also proffered to do the following with regards to parking: (1) 
prohibit the assignment of parking so as to maximize the efficient utilization of the 
parking garage, (2) provide an employee parking plan which will ensure that employees 
of commercial tenants are provided parking in the project’s parking garage, (3) in the 
event of restaurant valet parking, agree that the valet parking spaces would need to be 
provided within the project’s parking garage. All of these measures are intended to 
minimize the possibility of parking overflowing off site. This proffer has not been 
accepted by the RNA. 

 The RNA continues to oppose the increase in residential density (42 units) which would 
result from the project approvals. The concern is primarily grounded in the belief that 
increased density would further complicate rush hour traffic as well as the belief that all 
projects should comply with existing land use and zoning designations. 

 It is important to note that only half of the project site is being proposed to be rezoned 
and the proposed rezoning is to the Commercial designation which already exists to the 
North, West, and South of the project site. Failure to approve the requested rezoning 
would result in reverse spot zoning. 

 The traffic congestion experienced during the peak hours is primarily a result of traffic 
emanating from outside of the City. The proposed increase in density has been analyzed 
by both the Developer’s and the City’s traffic consultants and they have confirmed that 
the project complies with the applicable traffic concurrency regulations and best 
practices. Indeed, the only long term solution to the areas traffic problem is to have more 
mixed use and transit oriented development, such as the Venera project, which would 
represent the only residential use within the otherwise very urbanized area bounded by 
US-1, Sunset Road, and Riviera Park.  

1537 San Remo 

 The principal of the corporate entity which owns the neighboring property at 1537 San 
Remo is Ms. Lani Kahn-Drody. Ms. Kahn-Drody’s real estate brokerage office occupies 
the building on the site. 

 While Ms. Kahn-Drody has previously expressed objections to the Venera project, we 
have engaged in discussions with her and have reached agreement regarding the 
acquisition of her property. Accordingly, Ms. Kahn-Drody will be withdrawing her 
objections to the project. 
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As you can see from the above summaries, City staff has reviewed this project extensively 
and worked with the project team very closely to develop a project which the City’s professional 
staff and boards support strongly. Additionally, considerable efforts have been made to address 
the concerns of both the RNA and Ms. Kahn-Drody with concessions and changes being made 
when reasonable and justified and pursuant to the guidance of City staff and Boards. The project 
review process for the Venera project has thus far been an example of how professional input 
and guidance in response to reasonable neighborhood concerns can be utilized to improve a 
project. The Developer has been very cooperative throughout this process and is in agreement 
that the project should now proceed to the City Commission for final review. 
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